Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the virtual meeting held on Monday, 14th December 2020 at 7:30pm.

Present:  Cllrs J Baldwin (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-chairman), S Palframan, S Phipps, D Seccombe, L Cockerton, G Helm, M Hammond, County Cllr M Hicks, District Cllr K Guthrie, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), and one member of the public.

	Public participation at meetings: Comments were received from members of the public about one of the planning applications being considered. A number of questions were put forward by members of the Council, which were duly answered.

	DPC/20/112: Apologies for absence:  Apologies had been received from Cllrs S Dobson and F Winrow-Giffin, which were approved by Council.

	DPC/20/113: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda:  Cllr R Blackwell declared a pecuniary interest on item 117 a) (Cllr expenses), Cllr D Seccombe non-pecuniary on item 116 d) and Cllr L Cockerton a pecuniary interest on item 116 a).



	DPC/20/114: To note District and County Cllr’s reports:  Reports from both Councillors had been received and circulated to members. Both Councillors also added to their report (upon “joining” the meeting) and answered questions from members. 



	DPC/20/115: To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 16th November 2020:  It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.



	DPC/20/116: Planning matters

a) Application: DC/20/05535 - 23 High Street- Notification of Works to Trees in a Conservation Area - 1no Conifer - Reduce. 1no Sycamore - Remove. 2no Ash - Reduce by 50%. 2no Ash - Crown lift. Cllr L Cockerton had declared a pecuniary interest and was excluded from participating in discussions and vote. It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
b) Application: DC/20/05496 - 55 Gardeners Road- Conversion of garage to annex including changes to fenestration and installation of solar panels. (Resubmission of DC/20/03839): It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
c) Application: DC/20/05492 - 18 Priory Lane- Erection of extension to cart lodge: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
d) Application: DC/20/05340 - South View, Kenton Road- Erection of two-storey garage with first floor home office: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
e) Application: DC/20/04934 - Camp Green Farm, Kenton Road- Full Planning Application - Change of use from Agricultural land to Camp site including new road access, hardstanding for WC accommodation, services connections and treatment plant: Following due consideration, it was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
f) Decision: DC/20/04327 Chesters, Low Road- Application for works to trees (…): Planning permission granted.
g) Decision: DC/20/04793 Land Adjacent to Maltings Farm, Low Road- Application to determine if prior approval is required for a proposed: Erection, Extension or Alteration of a Building for Agricultural or Forestry use. The Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015 (as amended) Schedule 2, Part 6 - Erection of a timber framed and clad barn for storage of machinery/workshop and cold storage for fruit and vegetables: Formal approval not required.
h) Notification that DC/20/02129 Land South East of, Low Road (Erection of 18no dwellings (including 6no affordable dwellings). Construction of new vehicular access off Low Road). is to be considered by the Planning Committee on December 9th 2020 (Parish Council comments had been sent ahead of the meeting) due to deadline).
It was noted that two further planning applications had been received following the publication of the agenda. Due to their importance, extensions for comments had been requested and they would be considered at an extraordinary meeting in due course.



	DPC/20/117: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances:  It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment and receipts and bank balances were noted, as per circulated schedule.
b) To receive and approve the External Audit report for the year ended 31 March 2020: The external auditor’s report had raised no issues or made any recommendations. The Clerk was thanked for the professionalism with which she had carried out the Council’s financial management obligations.
c) Covid-19 response initiatives-update: Reports were received from both Cllr R Blackwell and Cllr J Baldwin. A system of referral for certain cases was discussed, as was the overwhelming receipt of public donations towards the Christmas Cheer scheme. Some fifty nominations had been received and parcels were being organised.


	DPC/20/118: Committees and working Groups
a) Traffic and Car Parking NP Group: Following some debate, it was agreed to defer the review of the report on the various aspects to the January meeting. 
b) Trees and Greens- pending works: Cllr R Blackwell reported that works to the St Mary’s Church trees had been scheduled for January 25th and 26th with the remaining work being carried out a week later. 
It was reported that vehicles appeared to be driving over the green between Lock Close and Andrews Close, as well as the green on Sackvylle Street (for access to garages on Henry Street). This situation would need to be re-evaluated in order to protect the greens and restrict any vehicular access.
c) Play areas and “free to use” recreation facilities provision: Cllr S Palframan and Cllr J Baldwin gave members a brief update on this matter. A damaged swing had been removed by the Warden from the Recreation Ground play area and this would be replaced when possible.
d) Hoppit and Woodland matters: There were no further matters to report.
e) Highways matters: The damaged fence on the High street opposite St Mary’s Church had been reported to Highways and was due to be repaired once materials arrived.
f) Litter and dog fouling: Reports had been received about a resident who allowed their dog on the Recreation Ground play area and did not always clean after it. Members of the public had approached this person unsuccessfully, and the practise continued.
It was noted that enquiries had been made with MSDC and that Debenham could exercise a number of powers under their by-laws when it came to dog fouling and the issue of notifications, fines and even prosecutions.

It was agreed that a letter would be written to this resident reminding them of their responsibilities and the parish would be encouraged to report such infractions to MSDC and the Parish Council (in confidence).

g) To consider appointment of Council representative on the Sir Robert Hitcham Foundation Trust: Following the retirement of one of its members, a replacement was needed. It was suggested that a local resident was approached with the invitation.


	DPC/20/119: Correspondence- To consider response and/or further action to be taken: 
a) Correspondence from member of the public regarding publication of council papers on social media platform: This correspondence was considered and it was agreed that Council papers would continue to be published on the Council website and not on social media platforms, although links to planning applications and matters of local interest could be shared in this manner. Copies of any council documents could also be requested directly via the Clerk.
b) Correspondence from MOP about dog fouling in Recreation Ground: This correspondence had already been discussed and resolved under agenda item 20/118 f).


	DPC/20/120: Reports from Parish Councillors / additions to the next agenda: Cllr M Hammond reported on his recent attendance at a MSDC Local Plan consultation.
Cllr D Seccombe suggested that Council may wish to consider the naming of the new road within the Low Road development after a local military hero.
Cllr R Blackwell reported on the recent visit of a planning inspector to the site at no 10 Ipswich Road.

Cllr G Helm informed members that the recent drive-through flu clinic had operated very well.

Cllr J Baldwin shared with members some of the unfounded and untrue comments being attributed to Councillors and officers by members of the public who were not satisfied with recent planning decisions. Such comments were totally unacceptable, particularly given the transparency with which the Council operated.  Cllr K Guthrie added that this had also been the case with regards to allegations made against MSDC members and officers, which was extremely disappointing and totally untrue.

Cllr R Blackwell raised the mater of councils who have found themselves in a situation where members have been disqualified due to their non-attendance at meetings since these had become virtual. The Clerk reassured the Council that none of Debenham’s members were in this position due to the justification given and the formal approval of their apologies.

The Clerk asked for members’ approval for the expenditure (under Clerk’s delegated powers) involved in the preparation of a small Christmas gift for the Council’s contractors as a show of appreciation for their hard work during the pandemic. This was unanimously agreed by members.


	DPC/20/121: Date of next meeting:  18 January 2021: Noted.



With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.00pm.
Signed:_____________________________  Date:__________________________
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